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TOWN OF EPSOM

BUDGET COMMITTEE

JANUARY 22, 2018
Present:  Marylou LaFleur-Keane, Chairman; Dave Fiorentino, Vice Chairman; Gary Kitson, Water District Representative; Joyce Heck; Hugh Curley, Selectmen’s Representative; Ralph Weeks; Joni Kitson; Tony Soltani; Mary Frambach; Penny Graham; Bill Yeaton, School Board Representative; Len Gilman via teleconference
Not in Attendance: 
Other Attendees: Lucie Weeks; John Klose; Deb Sargent; Kelly Dearborn-Luce; Don Harty; Chris Bowes; Virginia Drew; Nancy Wheeler; Linda Hodgdon; Richard Frambach; Jay Berwick
Marylou opened the meeting at 6:30 PM.

Minutes of January 11, 2018
The minutes of January 11, 2018 were reviewed and amended.

Gary motioned to approve the minutes of January 11, 2018 as amended, Dave seconded the motion.  The motion passed.

Gary called Len to participate via teleconference.  Gary asked Len to state his name and if anyone was with him.  Len noted his name was Len Gilman and there was no one with him.
Marylou noted she was asked by the Selectmen to have another meeting regarding the Warrant Article for the Town Office.  Marylou noted the Committee had discussion on Thursday and the members have had time to think about it and to consider or not reconsider the recommendation.  She was not allowing any public input because it is not a public hearing.   It was noted that the Article had been moved and renumbered.
Article:  Shall the Town raise and appropriate the sum of eight hundred ninety-nine thousand dollars ($899,000.00) to construct a Town Office building, including but not limited to site work, septic, water and parking, and authorize the use of five hundred thousand dollars ($500,000.00) from the Unassigned Fund Balance to be combined with fifty thousand dollars ($50,000.00) from the Capital Reserve Fund for a Future Town Office for this purpose? The balance of three hundred forty-nine thousand dollars ($349,000.00) is to be raised from taxation.  Majority vote required.  This is a Non-Lapsing Warrant Article and will not lapse until the project is completed or December 31, 2023, whichever comes first.  This appropriation is in addition to the operating budget.

Ralph motioned that they reconsider the above Article, Dave seconded the motion.  The motion passed by a vote of 12 yes.
Tony noted that they needed a motion to recommend.

Ralph motioned to recommend the above Article, Dave seconded the motion.  The motion passed by a vote of 11 yes, 1 no. 
Tony noted it was a debateable motion and questioned if it had to be a vote by a roll call as one member was voting via teleconference.  Dave indicated it was a legal motion.

Mary confirmed the motion was to reconsider the Warrant Article for the Town Office.

In the process of voting Len asked how the vote could be reconsidered as the meeting was not advertised as a public hearing.  Marylou noted that per DRA they were allowed to revote the article before the signing of the MS 737.
Marylou asked if there was discussion on the motion.  

Ralph’s objections other than lack of Selectmen’s minutes were:
The Article went from a proposed bond that was advertised in the Sun to a straight pay in one year at 82 cents per thousand.  He noted the value of houses in Epsom.  Ralph noted that people on limited incomes cannot afford taxes to keep increasing.  He noted that Social Security increased 2%, but Medicare costs increased 2.1%.  Ralph noted he had returned 1½ weeks early to vote on this Article.  If it had been for passing the cost over a few years he would be for it.

Mary asked if it was Article 5 or 12.  Marylou noted we would keep the number out.

Penny asked for clarification as to why it was changed from a bond to a onetime payment.  Hugh noted if it went to the bonding it would require a super majority vote to pass.  To pay for it in one year only a majority vote would be required.

Gary noted that an incorrect notice was published for the public hearing.  The notice was published on Dec. 27th with the change from a bond to pay in one year on January 3.  Hugh noted the notice being incorrect was not a factor.  He noted the Selectmen, or at least he, did become aware of the incorrect notice until after the January 3 meeting.  Gary noted two Selectmen have been speaking to the Union Leader; Don Harty and Chris Bowes.  Gary noted those two Selectmen were disappointed that people could not vote on this Article.

Gary noted that not one Selectman indicated a mistake was made.  Gary quoted statements made by Don and Chris in the Union Leader.  Gary noted that the Budget Comwarrant mittee did had a public hearing on the article.  Gary noted if the Public Notice for this Warrant Article was posted incorrectly and was bonded, it would have not been a legal Article.
Gary noted that the Selectmen are saying that the Budget Committee is keeping the public from voting on the Article.  Gary noted that this was not true. 

Marylou noted that the Article does not have bonding.  She noted what they are looking at for an article.  Hugh noted the incorrect notice was not a factor.  He reiterated it was done this way to go with a simple majority vote.

Penny did not see the public notice, asking if it was for the Selectmen or Budget Committee.  She was told it was for a Selectmen’s public hearing. 

Hugh requested that he be able to hand out additional information including Selectmen’s minutes and information from Mr. Berwick.  Marylou allowed the information to be given to the Budget Committee.  Hugh noted the main issue he saw tonight is whether you are in favor of the Article.  He noted that there would be a committee to refine the plans if the Article passed.   
Bill noted that he has spoken to people  and this is the first time he has heard of the 10% rule for the Warrant Articles.  He noted it would have to be explained to the voters if the Budget Committee votes it down, their vote does not matter.  He thinks it is important to send the Article to the town’s people and let them decide.  

Dave noted it is unusal that the Committee has the ability to squash something so solidly if they vote against it.  Dave would rather leave it up to the voters and put an article in the paper as to how he personally feels about it.

Joni noted since she was quoted in the paper the only calls she received were positive about her negative vote.
Len noted that he was not for the Warrant Article.  He noted the Selectmen have said they are about transparency.  Yet when they were asked in the fall if there would be a proposal for a new building in March they indicated there would not be anything.  
Penny asked about the bids noting that in the Selectmen’s minutes of December 4, 2017 Careno Construction had a note stating the 2015 proposal/design could be priced at $826,000.00.  

Hugh noted that Don Harty is here and he did discuss the bids, Hugh did not.  Penny clarified that there was no unfinished space in the proposed building.

Tony noted the Article is for $900,000.00 including funds from the Unassigned Fund Balance.  He asked to be enlightened about the Fund Balance.
Marylou had Nancy explain it.  Nancy noted that was unexpended funds accumulated over the years as excess appropriations collected.  The money is used to allow the Town to continue operating until June when further taxes are collected.  Some is cash and uncollected taxes.  Nancy noted they need to reserve 5 to 17% each year per DRA.

Tony questioned the % of the fund being discussed for this appropriation.  Nancy noted the $500,000.00 represents 25% of the available fund.  Hugh noted that it would leave about 12 to 13% which is in the safe range for DRA.
Hugh said the decision to take it out of the realm of a bond and into a one-shot expenditure was deliberate to avoid a requirement for a super majority vote.  Tony was not sure if there were any efforts made to persuade the people this was a good thing.  Hugh noted there have been efforts in the past and it lost.

Dave noted if this is not a dead issue after tonight there are plans for more informational meetings.

Tony noted he owed an explanation as to why he is voting the way he was.  He was undecided until this meeting.  He noted government is not in the business to make money.   This is all people’s money whether or not it is ear marked.  It is all tax money that we get from people.  He noted we should be honest with ourselves, we are appropriating in taxes $350,000.00.  We are taking $500,000.00 maintained in reserve that would have to be generated to fill the gap and $50,000.00 that people have saved.  He noted that the true number is $900,000.00 with the impact being $2.11 per thousand.  He noted that the elderly people keep paying without use of services except the ambulance.

Tony noted if it was just a question of putting it before the people to vote that is a simple thing.  It is a vote to recommend or not to recommend.  Part of our job is to recommend what is prudent and efficient.  He has to be responsible.  He feels the Article is wrong.  He feels the way it was gone about was irresponsible.  He noted there was a time if the Budget Committee recommended and Article then it passed, if they said no then it did not pass.  He said the Budget Committee indicated this was the correct way to vote.

Mary noted she was one of the people responsible for what happened on the 11th.  She had some reservations about the plans, but she does not feel they should be changed once it is voted on by the Budget Committee.  She noted that the building is going to be back to Route. 28 facing the river.  To her that is not the way a building should be to represent the town.  Hugh noted that it is due to the lay of the land and how the parking would be.  

Mary noted that they should be able to show the layout as it was going to be.  She understood that the plan could be changed and this is not the final layout; Hugh concurred. 

Ralph noted that changes are how contractors make their money.  Mary noted that the plans could be different than what is being presented to the Budget Committee that they have to approve.  Hugh noted that it should not be substantially different.  

Gary noted that a person approached him noting they do have a vote as they voted for the members of the Budget Committee and they have to have faith in their making the right decision.

Betsy reviewed the motion as requested.
There being no further discussion Marylou called for a vote.  
The motion failed by a vote of 5 yes, 7 no.
Dave motioned to adjourn, Ralph seconded the motion.  The motion passed.  Marylou adjourned the meeting at 7:43 PM.

Respectfully submitted,

Betsy Bosiak

Recording Secretary
REMINDER - TOWN DELIBERATIVE SESSION  SATURDAY FEBRUARY 3– 9:00 AM. SCHOOL DELIBERATIVE SESSION TUESDAY FEBRUARY 6 – 6:30 PM.  
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